

Achieving the PLA's Strategic Support Force talent needs through MCF

I

Ν

S

Т

I

S

I

E

S

Natalie A. Herbert

Successful Military-Civil Fusion integration (MCF) is key to realizing China's military space and cyber ambitions. President Xi Jinping has emphasized the importance of this objective¹, and the recently established People Liberation Army's Strategic Support Force (PLASSF) is a case in point. The PLASSF's recruitment policies and relationships with universities and other research institutions highlight the active incorporation of MCF (军民融合) into China's national and military modernization strategies.

PLASSF

The PLASSF contains two deputy theater-level departments: the Network Systems Department (NSD) or "Cyber Force" (网军) and the Space Systems Department (SSD) or "Space Force" (天军). Some sources also refer to a third department, the "electronic warfare force² (电子战部队)." The NSD manages cyber, electronic, and psychological warfare, and the SSD manages various space-based information and defense operations. Both departments support the PLA's joint operations and engage in intelligence and reconnaissance activities in their respective domains – providing an "information umbrella" for the entire PLA.³

These mission sets require personnel with advanced knowledge of aerospace, computer network, and communication technologies. Cyber and aerospace-related fields are profitable, and talent is in high demand across numerous industries. Acquiring personnel with these specialized skillsets is a prevailing obstacle due to the limited overall pool of talent in these sectors, specifically those related to computer science (also known as the cybersecurity talent shortage⁴). Therefore, the Chinese military has created mechanisms to gain access to

E

highly skilled technical expertise, either by direct recruitment or by reaching cooperation agreements with existing civilian organizations.

Talent Acquisition

The PLASSF has become increasingly open in its recruiting strategies and is actively promoting itself to university graduates. Leadership⁵ in the PLASSF has revealed that jointly carrying out talent training and recruitment with top-ranking colleges and military-industrial groups is a "practical measure" for strengthening the military and developing MCF. For example, in April 2018, a recruitment network for university graduates posted an advertisement to work with the PLASSF, specifically PLA unit 32035. This unit was recruiting⁶ recent graduates of information and communication engineering and stated that their responsibilities would include "tasks such as the monitoring of space targets."

Although the overall number of Chinese graduates in these fields is increasing, it remains a finite amount. In pursuing them, the PLA finds itself competing with a private sector that can offer far higher salaries than the PLA. The military is only one aspect of China's modernization strategy, and these highly skilled professionals are still needed in the private sector to advance China's economy. Therefore, by itself, directly hiring personnel is not a realistic solution to acquiring the necessary talent for the PLASSF.

Military-Civil Fusion Research Cooperation

Alongside directly hiring talent, the Chinese military has also pursued MCF by signing strategic cooperation framework agreements with universities and corporations on research projects and initiatives. In 2017, the PLASSF partnered with nine universities⁷ (many with science and technology-related universities) to train talent, share high-quality resources, and cultivate new combat strength. As part of these agreements, the military focuses on training and recruiting high-quality talent, promoting exchanges between experts and scholars, building practical training bases, and deepening research. Furthermore, individual PLASSF units are conducting research projects with universities. In June 2018, Tsinghua University, Beijing Institute of Technology, and the People's Liberation Army 32039 unit jointly undertook a project titled the "Integrated Demonstration and Verification of On-orbit Processing and Real-Time Transmission of Space-Based Information Networks." These projects incorporate academic resources and scholarly research into the development of PLASSF units. Although the NSD has been more discrete with recruitment and

partnerships than its SSD counterpart, it also works closely with affiliated universities such as the PLA Information Engineering University.

Future Challenges and Opportunities

Given the demand for personnel with advanced technical skills, the incentives vary for joining the PLASSF. In early November 2018, the PLA opened public recruitment for the first time, including for the PLASSF. Interviews⁸ with candidates revealed that motivations came from nationalistic ideals of wanting to serve in the military, receive military benefits, and develop skills and capabilities through working on "cutting edge projects." China's tech giants⁹ ¹⁰ in large cities started hiring employees at a slower pace due to economic uncertainty in 2019. The PLA offers a stable network and job opportunities, especially after the coronavirus epidemic brought challenges for new graduate employment opportunities in various sectors.¹¹

During the onset of COVID-19, employment opportunities decreased for new college graduates in addition to 5.4 percent of tech firms experiencing job cuts.¹² Apart from reduced positions due to COVID, the IT management and project coordination jobs held the highest starting salary but low employment opportunities for new graduates during the second quarter of 2020.¹³ While private tech and internet companies are not the highest sources of employment (Figure 1), they still provide lucrative opportunities where recruitment is increasing, such as in emerging tech cities. The tech sector also bounced back after the first quarter decline and received increased government support.¹⁴ In March 2020, President Xi Jinping promoted a new digital industrial economy proposing significant initiatives in the technology sector, with investment in key developmental areas such as 5G and artificial intelligence.¹⁵ Therefore, national pride and patriotism might not provide enough motivation for integrating the needed talent into the PLASSF, given prominent attention to the development of the private tech sector.



Year (Q1)	Rank
2015	1st
2016	1st
2017	1st
2018	2nd
2019	5th
2020	6th

Figure 1. These figures are based of China's Institute for Research employment Index which measures the degree of tension of correspondence between supply (job vacancies) and demand (job seekers) in the labor market. http://www.cier.org.cn/Info.asp?Catid=457

The military industry has often partnered with the private sector to acquire necessary resources for combat capabilities. However, the PLA's cyber- and spaced-based departments demand an advanced level of expertise and knowledge in a highly scientific field. The PLASSF's various initiatives to fill positions and enhance its technological combat capabilities through partnering with universities widens its talent pool, which certainly assists in recruitment. Yet, while the Chinese government has created policies and committees to stress the importance of civilians participating in the military industry, attracting personnel for the military takes a direct approach. In the future, the PLA may need to create more programs to increase incentives for personnel to leave or bypass the private sector to join the PLA. Other militaries face similar challenges, such as the United States,¹⁶ which has also signed agreements with universities for research and training and has created a program, Cyber Direct Commissioning Program¹⁷, to recruit more talent. Time will reveal whether the PLA's approach to tackling this problem, and to national Military-Civil Fusion integration more broadly, are enough to attain the needed personnel to advance the missions of the PLASSF.

Opinions, conclusions, and recommendations expressed or implied within are solely those of the author(s) and do not necessarily represent the views of the Air University, the Department of the Air Force, the Department of Defense, or any other U.S. government agency. Cleared for public release: distribution unlimited.

⁴ Jon Oltsik. "The Cybersecurity Skills Shortage Is Getting Worse." *CSO Online*. January 10, 2019. www.csoonline.com/article/3331983/the-cybersecurity-skills-shortage-is-getting-worse.html.

⁵Xinhua. "战略支援部队与地方9个单位合作培养新型作战力量高端人才." *新华社*, July 12, 2017. <u>http://www.mod.gov.cn/power/2017-07/12/content_4785370.htm</u>

⁶ The job advertisement is no longer posted but originated from the following site: <u>http://www.0730hao.cn/Article/junguan/37564.html</u>

⁷ Guoli Li (李国利) and Zhaodun Zong (宗兆盾), "战略支援部队与地方9个单位合作培养新型作战力量高端人." 新华社. July 12, 2017. <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/mil/2017-07/12/c_129653824.htm</u>

⁸ Qi Chuang, Wang Caiyin, Siwei Liu, and Hai Yan, "严!严!严! 战略支援部队某部文职人员面试现场直击." *解放军报记者部.* November 4, 2018. <u>http://www.mod.gov.cn/services/2018-11/04/content_4828604.htm</u>

⁹ Hasan Chowdhury, "China's tech giants in hiring slowdown amid economic uncertainty." *Telegraph*. January 18, 2019. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/technology/2019/01/18/chinas-tech-giants-hiring-slowdown-amid-economic-uncertainty

¹⁰ Meng Jing and Celia Chen, "Job-hopping days are over in China's tech sector as start-ups feel chill winds of slowing economy." *South China Morning Post.* January 24, 2019. <u>https://www.scmp.com/tech/start-ups/article/2183320/job-hopping-days-are-over-chinas-tech-sector-start-ups-feel-chill</u>

¹¹ Chinese Institute for Employment Research. "疫情冲击下的中国就业市场:短期波动与长期展望(China's job market under the impact of the epidemic: short term fluctuations and long-term outlook)" November 4, 2020. <u>http://cier.org.cn/ShowNews.asp?ID=994</u>

¹² Tracy Qu, Coco Feng, and He Huifeng, "China's once-resilient tech economy starting to crack under pressure from coronavirus economic carnage." *South China Morning Post*. May 20, 2020. <u>https://www.scmp.com/tech/enterprises/article/3084564/chinas-once-resilient-tech-economy-starting-crack-under-pressure</u>

¹³ Renmin University of China, "Report on the job market for fresh graduates in the second quarter of 2020", *China Employment Research Institute & Zhilian Recruitment*, April 22, 2020. <u>http://www.cier.org.cn/UploadFile/news/file/20200422/2020042222038713888.pdf</u>

¹⁴Bob Savic, "China's New Digital Industrial Transformation." *The Diplomat.* June 19, 2020. <u>https://thediplomat.com/2020/06/chinas-new-digital-industrial-transformation/</u>)

¹⁵Savic, "China's New Digital Industrial Transformation."

¹⁶ Department of Defense "Cyber Command Steps Up Recruiting Efforts With Special Hiring Authority." *Defense.gov*. JUNE 7, 2018, <u>https://www.defense.gov/Explore/News/Article/Article/1544313/cyber-command-steps-up-recruiting-efforts-with-special-hiring-authority/</u>

¹⁷ "CYBER DIRECT COMMISSIONING PROGRAM." *Goarmy.com*, <u>https://www.goarmy.com/army-cyber/cyber-direct-commissioning-program.html</u>

¹Xi Jinping. "Secure a Decisive Victory in Building a Moderately Prosperous Society in All Respects and Strive for the Great Success of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era Delivered at the 19th National Congress of the Communist Party of China." *Xinhua.* October 18, 2017. <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/download/Xi Jinping's report at 19th CPC_National Congress.pdf</u>

² Xinhua. "战略支援部队独立成军 将配备"神龙"飞行器." *钱江晚报*. January 7 2016. <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com//mil/2016-01/07/c_128605864.htm</u>

³Xinhua. "美专家评解放军战略支援部队:为军队撑"信息保护伞." *参考消息网*. April 5, 2017 <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com//mil/2017-04/05/c_129524779.htm</u>